Minutes Executive Committee CCP4: 

Daresbury 2nd December 2005

Present: Jim Naismith, Keith Wilson, Phil Evans, Garib Murshudov, Martin Noble, Colin Nave, Randy Read, Eleanor Dodson, Martyn Winn, Charles Ballard, Richard Blake (Associate Director of CSE)

Minutes of last meeting: Not discussed.

Agenda:

1. Finance:

2. Move to Diamond / CSE implementation 

3. Development of Suite

4. New Projects

5. Licence

6. Executive elections

1. Finance:

The CCP4 project has transferred from the SRD division to CSE. The Associate Director of CSE, Richard Blake, was present for part of the meeting. 

The advantages for CCP4 in the transfer are: 

a) The SRD budget is rapidly decreasing and CSE is better placed to host CCP4 in the longer term, hopefully accommodating fluctuations in the commercial income. 

b) CSE functions at both the Daresbury and Rutherford sites so it should be simpler to address the question of the transfer of staff.

Richard presented some details of the CSE organisation. CSE has a brand name – DACOMS – to promote its activities, and an agreement with CLIK, the CCLRC knowledge transfer arm, that CSE can re-invest any income it generates. For us, it is very important that the CCP4 income is ring-fenced from CLIK, and Richard will address this and seek a formal clarification. CSE is exploring whether it could be a grant-awarding body, but we emphasized that CCP4 did not want this responsibility; we can award contracts to facilitate the transfer of software into the suite, but not research grants in competition with the Research Councils.

There are serious problems in handling the carry-over from one financial year to the next. It has been agreed with Pat Ridley (SRD) that the carry-over for 2005/6 should not exceed £200K, and that we should not over-spend on the 2005/6 income by more than £100K. However it will not be possible to reduce the carry over to £200K, AND satisfy the restriction on spending, so we will have to enter ~£50K in the accounts as a CCLRC charge and lose it for CCP4. The agreement with Pat Ridley for 2006/7 is that the carry-over should not exceed £100K, and again the over-spend can be up to £100K. The budget plans will be modified to reflect this.

We furthermore need to clarify “carry-over” possibilities beyond 2006/7 with CSE and identify a means by which CCP4 can continue to maintain a “reserve” in some form, and at what level this can be. Richard, Colin, Keith and Charles are to have a meeting to negotiate this. Richard suggested that the accounting system that CSE operates will make this easier. Can this be done before January and the WG1 meeting? 

It is not clear how external contracts will be managed in the future. FEC (full economic costing) for all grants is now being implemented and typically adds 40-50 +% to the overall cost. This will certainly be applied for 2008/9 and beyond to the BBSRC grant renewal which currently funds several posts. For the Grant Funded posts we would expect the grant income to increase to cover the extra cost. However, other posts are paid for out of the industrial income, and at present the universities take 46% overheads, and CCLRC have till now charged the same to CCP4. If these contracts were all required to cover FEC at the Research Council level then the costs of each post would rise appreciably. However Jim told us that contracts from different sources are already treated differently by the universities; grants from such bodies as the EU and Wellcome cannot be charged in the same way under FEC, so it is important that CCP4 negotiates an appropriate agreement with Universities. This might vary between a university and CCLRC and indeed vary from one university to another!

2. Move to Diamond (actually Rutherford with CCLRC/CSE) CSE implementation 

This was discussed while Richard was present. WG1 had made the decision that the core staff should be moved providing suitable accommodation became available. The Research Hotel is now being built, so it is expected that the move will begin in 2008. The costs for CCP4 should be much the same as at Daresbury. There are several matters to be settled. Jim will negotiate with Paul Durham over the following: 

· There are 3 core staff who have established positions with CCLRC (MW, CB, and PB) who are eligible for help with a transfer. Other staff (core and non core) have time limited contracts.

· The executive is anxious to retain the core staff. It is not clear yet how funding for reallocation will be provided and at what level, or whether it will come from CCP4 or CCLRC funds. (Jim will remind CCLRC of the charge they are levying this year!)

3. Status of the Suite

The new release is ready. There has been a great improvement in the ease of installation, and many new programs. The CCP4 staff are congratulated on their commitment and achievement.

Reports were reports on MOSFLM, CCP4MG, and Eugene Krissenel’s new web page PISA hosted at the EBI which analyses binding surfaces, complexes etc. 

MOSFLM: Harry is now being paid by the MRC as part of their contribution to CCP4. Geoff Battye is making good progress on the MOSFLM GUI; this should be completed by the end of his contract in July 2006. Harry will then be responsible for its maintenance. 

CCP4MG: This is now being more widely used and appreciated. It was felt to be important that CCP4MG and COOT stay in step wherever possible. 

PISA: This is flagged as CCP4 supported, but it is requested that it can also be distributed as a stand alone package at CCP4. Maybe its graphics should be linked to CCP4MG? 

There was some discussion on a wish list for COOT – build first structure – incorporate helix search, etc. 

4. New Projects

CCP4 is budgeted for a £100K overspend this year. Since Harry Powell is now covered by the MRC, the £60K allocated for him is now free. Several proposals for funds to be spent before April 2006 were tabled: 

· A cluster at Daresbury to allow staff to test performance ( <£25K)

· Pre-pay some study weekend expenses for January 2007 (£30K)

· Pay £2k a year to buy open access to Acta Crysta Study Weekend volumes – 98-04,up to £14K at £2K p.a.

· XIA server (£3K), and RAID (£3K)

In addition, there is a very interesting request for funds to support the development of RAPPER for a year from October 2006. The Exec is anxious to fund this and it has the highest priority. CB was to be asked to budget for this: if necessary funds should be re-directed from the travel and workshop budgets. 

It was agreed to fund the cluster if funds allow. The XIA costs should perhaps be provided by eHPTX; GW is funded by that grant. The study weekend money will be transferred, and any remaining will be used to contribute the open access to Acta Cryst.

There is also an informal approach from Steve Fuller and Helen Saibail to find ways to link EM software, and CCP4 libraries. This will be explored further. 
5. Licence

This discussion is ongoing. Martyn, Keith, Peter and Jim have been involved in tortuous negotiations with the CCLRC and their lawyers. However the PHENIX group were not able to sign up to the draft licence of October 2005. Randy has worked hard to liaise between them and CCP4. Several points were relatively uncontroversial; the wording now distinguishes more clearly between the Libraries and the Applications software, and spells out precisely what is a “derived work”. However there may still be problems in Section 3 on Warranties and Liability. The CCLRC lawyers had used the words – “the licensee will indemnify CCLRC against any claim made by a third party…”. It is unlikely that any user would willingly agree to indemnify CCLRC! It is suggested to change this to “the licensee accepts full responsibility and liability … “. This will have to be raised with the CCLRC lawyers, and we may be required to pay for the privilege. 

Jim will try to settle this final point with Linda Baines who is dealing with the Licence from the CCLRC side.
6. Executive elections

Both Garib and Martin Noble are willing to stand again if nominated by a WG1 member. Jim Naismith is willing to continue as Chairman. This is important since preparation for the new grant proposal will need to begin by September 2007. Exec members should not canvass for proposals for candidates. 

